
MINUTES OF THE PUBLIC HEARING AND MEETING 
SMYRNA TOWN COUNCIL 
December 7, 2009 

 
REGULAR MEETING 

 
 The regular meeting was called to order by Mayor Patricia 
A. Stombaugh at 7:30 p.m. Council members present were Memphis 
P. Evans, Valerie M. White, Anthony H. DeFeo, William C. Raynor, 
Robert Riddagh, and Lawrence O. Thornton. 
 

Also present were Town Manager David S. Hugg III, Police 
Chief Richard H. Baldwin Jr., Attorney John Terrence Jaywork, 
and Recording Secretary Valerie L. Heritage. 

 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked everyone to rise for the Pledge of 
Allegiance.  Mayor Stombaugh asked for everyone to remain 
standing for a moment of silence.  
           

ADDITIONS/DELETIONS TO PUBLISHED AGENDA 
 

Mayor Stombaugh said item 7(a) has been cancelled until 
further notice due to an emergency in the family.  She said they 
would like to remove item 8(b) from the agenda, and she would 
like for item 8(c) to be tabled and that Council addresses that 
at the next meeting.  Mr. Hugg said that was at the request of 
the Solicitor.   

 
Councilman Thornton said he would like to move item 10 to 

after the executive session – move it to be item 12.   
 
Councilman Thornton made the motion to accept the agenda as 

amended.  Motion was seconded by Councilman DeFeo and carried 
unanimously. 

 
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING 

 
 Councilman Thornton made the motion to accept the minutes 
from the November 16, 2009 meeting.  Motion was seconded by 
Councilman Evans and carried unanimously. 
 

REPORTS 
   
A. Presiding Officer – Mayor Stombaugh said she had no report 
this evening.   
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B. Town Attorney – Mr. Jaywork said it was good to be back 
after three meetings.  He said Ms. Schrader is now out on 
maternity leave – she delivered a baby girl and will be out for 
three months now.  
  
C. Police Chief – Chief Baldwin said he did not have a written 
report this evening; however, a little bit farther on the agenda 
is the swearing-in of a new police officer, and he just wanted 
to take this opportunity to introduce Kevin Fox.  He said Mr. 
Fox is a Smyrna High School graduate, and comes to us by way of 
the Cheswold Police Department.  Chief Baldwin said Mr. Fox’s 
salary is being paid for by a federal COPS grant for the first 
three years.  He said we were able to get that grant, and we 
were also able to get an additional grant that purchased a 
police car, fully equipped it, and also grant funds to fully 
equip Mr. Fox.  Chief Baldwin said he just wanted to publicly 
welcome Mr. Fox – he’ll be a great addition to our police 
department, and he is looking forward to having him sworn-in in 
a few minutes.           
  
D. Town Manager – Mr. Hugg said his report is in Council’s 
packets, and he had nothing to add to it.      
 
E. Committees – Councilman Raynor stated the Charter Review 
Committee minutes are in Council’s packets.  Mayor Stombaugh 
said the Charter Review Committee will be meeting for some time.  
She said they felt the Charter needed to be updated, so there is 
a committee that is going through the Charter and making 
recommendations.  Mayor Stombaugh said the Charter is available 
online if anyone would like to look at it.  She asked that 
anyone with any recommendations to please forward those 
recommendations to Town Hall for the Charter Review Committee. 
 
 Councilman DeFeo stated the Utility Committee met on 
December 2, 2009 and the minutes are in Council’s packets.  He 
said they had asked the Town Manger to draft a letter to the 
Delaware Solid Waste Authority.  Councilman DeFeo said they are 
proposing an increase in their tipping fees starting around July 
1st, going from $61.50 a ton to $80.00 a ton.  He said the 
Utility Committee wants Delaware Solid Waste Authority to be 
fully aware of the impact that will have on our town.  Mayor 
Stombaugh asked if there was any idea what impact that will have 
– has anyone come up with any figures.  Councilman DeFeo said 
that has not been calculated yet.   
 
 Mr. Hugg said it is a $24.50 per ton increase which is part 
of our basic charge that we pay, but he does not know what it 
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would mean in terms of individual households.  He said it is a 
significant increase.   
 
 Councilman Thornton said he wanted to add as a member of 
the Utility Committee - that is a proposed increase - it has not 
been established.  He said all of the municipalities of the 
State are opposed to it and he would be very surprised if that 
is the figure they end up with.   
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said she thinks the Delaware League of 
Local Governments is also working on this with the 
municipalities and they are going to address the committee and 
let them know that they feel this is too much at one time. 
 
 Mr. Hugg said it is on the agenda as item 9(e) for a formal 
action tonight – it is a recommendation from the Utility 
Committee. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said the Finance Committee met and the 
minutes are in Council’s packets.  She said Council will be 
discussing a lot of the things tonight.  Mayor Stombaugh said 
they have been working on the budget for some time and at the 
last meeting they basically worked on the capital budget and 
some of those things will be discussed this evening.      
 

RECOGNITION OF VISITORS 
 
 Visitors present were Dean & Ann Laumbach, Nancy Truax, 
Shirley & Michael Williams, Hope Hicks, Dave Jacobs, Evy Jacobs, 
De Lehman, David Womelsdorf, Bill Selway, Winston Burns, Bob 
Novotny, Denise Kaercher, Peter Grable, James Cayz, Debra Lewis, 
Bobbie L. Taylor, Jacqueline DiPippa, Duane R. Young, Sharon 
Walker, Kent & Nelly Brown, James Harkins, Roseann & Joseph 
Maguire, Daryl Jester, Troy Watkins, John Bobeck, Paula Bobeck, 
Doug Roberts, Bonnie Lawrence, Rosalind Downs, James White, 
Carmine Gargiulo, James Sheldon, Ron Dooley, Mike Reed, P. F. 
Harnett, Beverly Joan Gardner, Frank Milan, Grace Ennis, Al 
Kemp, Dee Watson, Larry Koehler, James Markow, John Morgan, 
Chris Hudson, Kevin J. Fox, Wilbert Bordley, Irene Caley, 
Michael Terry Berl, James E. Veit Sr., David L. Carter, Lisa A. 
Neeld, John & Pam Pearce, Regina Brown, Cindy A. Cogar, Al 
Kraft, and Seth Clevenger. 
 
B. Swearing-in of Kevin Fox as Smyrna Police Officer – Mayor 
Stombaugh swore-in Kevin Fox as a new Smyrna Police Officer. 
 
 Councilman DeFeo said it was pointed out to him that he 
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left something out of the Utility Committee report.  He said 
there was a vote at their last meeting and he has been appointed 
Chair of the Utility Committee, so he will try with all effort 
and diligence to fill the shoes that Councilman Thornton left.   
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said anyone who would like to address 
Council is asked to step forward to the microphone and give your 
name and address.  She said it is recorded.  Mayor Stombaugh 
said you will have three minutes to speak to Council, and there 
is a digital timer.  She said there are a lot of people present 
this evening, and we must ask for order.  Mayor Stombaugh said 
Council wants to hear what you have to say, but this has to be 
kept under control, so please do it with respect.  She said 
Council is not obligated to answer tonight; it may have to be 
referred to a committee or a staff member. 
  
 Mr. Jaywork said with the number of people present a lot of 
you may share the same opinion, so rather than everyone getting 
up and saying the same thing over and over again, if you agree 
with someone else maybe we could have a show of hands or you 
could just come up and say you agree with Mr. so and so, as 
opposed to going though the same thing again. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked everyone who would like to speak to 
raise their hands, and then have one person to the microphone at 
a time.  She said we will start up front here. 
 
 James Cayz, 715 West South Street, Smyrna came forward to 
speak.  Mr. Cayz said first he wanted to apologize because he 
was not able to attend any of the Finance Committee meetings 
where apparently a lot of these decisions had been at least pre-
arranged.  He said there are times when he is not available – he 
works for the State.  Mr. Cayz said speaking of working for the 
State – as the letter that came out stated they have had a 2½ 
percent cut.  He said 10 to 15 percent of their workforce has 
been deleted because of basically vacant positions being 
removed.  Mr. Cayz said next year they are talking about another 
4 percent and getting rid of all of their contractual workers.  
He said they do not have any new projects going on unless they 
have been legislatively mandated.  Mr. Cayz said having said 
that he reads, and he is going to assume that everything that 
was in the letter that Councilman Raynor put out is true – he 
completely agrees that things such as trash collection once a 
week, whereas it might not save the town anything it would help 
the citizens.  He said granted they have the tipping fees going 
up $24.00, but that is per ton and he is assuming that a large 
percentage of their $17.00 or whatever it is per month is not 
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for the tipping fee but for the labor.  Mr. Cayz said the 
recycling – the City of Dover, and other cities from around the 
area – if you sign up for recycling you get a cut on your trash.  
He said again, does it save the city anything – no, but it is 
more money in the citizens’ pockets so when the Town does have 
to raise taxes to keep basic functions running it is not such a 
cut on the citizens.  Mr. Cayz said regarding vacant positions – 
he completely applauds Officer Kevin Fox and the fact that he 
has been hired in such a critical position and he also likes the 
fact that the federal government stepped up and helped pay for 
it; however when we have other vacant positions such as library 
technicians being advertised – granted it is a great way to try 
and stimulate the local economy but if the city is thinking 
about having to raise taxes perhaps they could think about 
putting those positions on furlough.   
 
 Bob Novotny, 625 Lake Drive West, Smyrna came forward to 
speak.  Mr. Novotny said he is not going to repeat everything 
Mr. Cayz said, but he just wants to reiterate and expand on a 
little of it.  He said the 3 percent increase considering what 
is going on in this country – what is going on in this state – 
he just cannot believe it.  Mr. Novotny said he has seen in the 
paper people were quoted to say we have cut to the bone, we are 
beyond bleeding and yet they want a 3 percent increase.  He said 
he does not understand that kind of rationale.  Mr. Novotny said 
another thing – you know if we want to make cuts we ought to 
look at not necessarily what we spent last year and say well we 
should probably add “x” percent – what we ought to do is look at 
the functions that we perform – as Mr. Cayz said do we need 
trash collection twice a week.  Mr. Novotny said we have seen 
the yellow boxes – they are taking the recyclable trash – the 
bottles, the bulky stuff and that means there is less trash.  He 
said have you seen the garbage trucks lately; there are not two 
people on it – there is only one.  Mr. Novotny said they have 
made cuts there why can’t we make cuts.  He said there is less 
trash going out so why do we need to have two pick-ups.  Mr. 
Novotny said he loves the Town picking-up his leaves in the 
fall, but let’s face it maybe we can’t do that anymore or let’s 
charge a fee for it.  He said the Town picks up refrigerators at 
the curb – sure he’d love that but why doesn’t the Town charge a 
fee to do that.  Mr. Novotny said he is not talking about a lot 
of bucks, but he is talking about looking at the service we 
provide and making changes to it.  He said the other thing is – 
you want to talk about reductions – who knows how to make 
reductions better than the people who work on the front line in 
this town.  Mr. Novotny said what we ought to do is institute an 
incentive program for them that if we can document savings over 
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the course of an entire year – and it has got to be documented; 
it can’t be a boondoggle – they get 10 percent of the savings as 
a check.  He said these people know where to make cuts and where 
we are spending money that we don’t need to spend. 
 
 Grace Ennis, 522 Smyrna-Clayton Boulevard, Smyrna came 
forward to speak.  Ms. Ennis said she has a suggestion to make 
in place of the 3 percent raise – the State gave five furlough 
days to make up for their 2½ percent decrease in salary – she 
thinks seven furlough days would make up 3 percent raise.  She 
said that way nobody is loosing anything – they are not loosing 
any pay – this is paid furlough days.  Ms. Ennis said it gives 
them seven more days vacation in lieu of their raise because she 
does not think anybody can afford it right now.  She said if you 
can’t make the payroll now she has another suggestion, but 
she’ll save that for another time.  Ms. Ennis said of all the 
taxes she thinks the property tax is the best one if something 
has to be raised because it is only once a year – you have a 
year to save for it.  She said the electric and utilities are 
every month – every month people have to scrape to come up with 
those bills.  Ms. Ennis said believe me we get all the calls 
just like you do with people upset because they can’t pay their 
bill.  She said just like Mr. Novotny said nobody is getting a 
raise – it has been reductions – county, state, all over.  Ms. 
Ennis said it is just ridiculous that the residents have to have 
this on their backs.  She said the economy, the work, there are 
no jobs – something else needs to be done besides all of these 
increases. 
            
 Terry Berl, 193 South Main Street, Smyrna came forward to 
speak.  Mr. Berl said he works for a very large corporation – it 
is a multi-national, billion dollar a year corporation.  He said 
where he works is a small place compared to some of the places 
that these people have.  Mr. Berl said the industry that he is 
employed in – the company that he works for has seen more than a 
50 percent reduction in the workforce in the last year and a 
half.  He said there is no guarantee that he will be working 
through 2010.  Mr. Berl said many of the people that he has 
worked with that were laid off live in Smyrna, and he sees them 
around town from time to time and they are hurting – they are 
already hurting very badly.  He said they are having trouble 
making ends meet – they are having trouble being able to afford 
the rudimentary needs that are required for day to day living 
like making the mortgage, food, clothing, utilities, and 
healthcare – let alone a night out.  Mr. Berl said seeing this 
it is clear to him that any increase to the cost of living to 
them could be devastating.  He said these people are already up 
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against a wall.  Mr. Berl said be it in the form of increasing 
utility costs or the form of a tax increase – this is not TV, 
this is reality, this is the real thing, and this is our 
neighbors living in this town now.  He said these people are 
your neighbors and they are hurting very badly.  Mr. Berl said 
it should go without saying that it is unconscionable to think 
that there would even be any consideration of a cost of living 
increase for Town employees at this time – nobody that he has 
worked with has had any in a long time.  He said they worry 
about their jobs on a daily basis.  Mr. Berl said it is 
imperative that any tax increase or utility increase be averted, 
and he applauds your efforts, all your efforts, at keeping town 
spending in check. 
 
 Cindy Cogar, 123 West Hamilton Lane, Smyrna came forward to 
speak.  Ms. Cogar said she is a single mother with two children, 
and she has a limited income like many people.  She said she 
just wanted to reiterate what everybody else has basically said.  
Ms. Cogar said the trash thing has always been a concern for her 
– she can’t imagine why we need trash pick-up two times a week.  
She said she has two boys who eat her out of house and home, and 
they don’t need trash pick-up two times a week.  Ms. Cogar said 
that has always puzzled her, and unfortunately she has never 
made the time to come to these meetings because like everybody 
else she is busy working all the time, running the boys here and 
there, but she thinks this is probably a wake-up call for her to 
start maybe be a little bit more proactive in the community.  
She said these proposed increases will probably put her and her 
boys under. 
 
 Regina Brown, 116 North Main Street, Smyrna came forward to 
speak.  Ms. Brown said she is here tonight to ask for Council’s 
no vote if a recommendation is brought before Council to raise 
taxes this year.  She said in 2008 we raised taxes 46.4 percent, 
and if we add another 3 cents that would mean that in the last 
two years we’ve raised taxes 63.7 percent – she thinks that is a 
lot to ask, especially at a time when other people have 
mentioned the fact that they have had to take a cut in salary, 
they are possibly going to lose their jobs, they know lots of 
people who have lost their jobs, and she just thinks that this 
is not the time to even think about increasing anybody’s 
property tax. 
 
 Edward Lehman, 161 Belmont Avenue, Smyrna came forward to 
speak.  Mr. Lehman said one of the reasons he is here tonight – 
actually he wasn’t even supposed to be at this meeting, he was 
supposed to be at another meeting for the poor children in this 
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town.  He said we have over 200 homeless children in this town 
and you are going to drive more children out of homes with these 
budget increases, or taxes, or whatever you want to call them.  
Mr. Lehman said it is totally ridiculous – what is the town 
doing about these poor children that don’t have a place to live 
that are living tents?  He said he is sorry, but totally 
ridiculous for a town this size – there is no reason for that 
many children to be homeless and we have workers that want an 
increase in salary?  Mr. Lehman said he has a beautiful example 
of what happened last year right next to him – they were getting 
a water pipe put in from the home out to the street.  He said 
there was a contractor there doing it.  Mr. Lehman said three 
town vehicles pulled up to the site, and they stood around 
laughing, patting each other on the back, and not one of them 
ever looked into that trench.  He said to him that is a waste of 
taxpayers’ money, and then you want to increase by 3 percent 
when everyone else is taking a cut in pay?  Mr. Lehman said when 
you try to call somebody here – the Town Manager would not even 
call him back after a half a dozen calls.  He said to him if you 
can’t get reaction from Town people there is something wrong – 
he does have to give the Mayor credit because she called him 
back when she heard about his call.  Mr. Lehman said he got a 
complaint because he put one trash can out and ten bags of 
leaves, well fine, he has a solution to bags of leaves – why 
don’t we have a leaf collection instead of putting them in the 
trash – that would be less tonnage in the summertime.  He said 
he is not trying to be a hardhead, but this is ridiculous to 
keep raising people’s taxes.  Mr. Lehman said he had to retire 
early because his company went from 50 drivers down to 30 
drivers.  He said he had to retire last April, and there are a 
lot of other people in this room that had to take cuts.  Mr. 
Lehman said his step-daughter who works for the state police has 
had to take a cut, and we are hiring a new police officer here – 
he has nothing against that new police officer, but what is 
going to happen after those three years – who is going to pay 
for that equipment and for that officer’s time?  He said 
somebody has to pay for that and that means the taxes are going 
to go up again.  Mr. Lehman said we have drug dealers that they 
can’t even take care of in this town, and he has had about six 
neighbors that have had to have alarm systems installed because 
of the drug traffic.  He said it should not be happening in this 
town – that is the stuff the police should be working on instead 
of worrying about traffic stops for somebody going five miles an 
hour over the speed limit.  Mr. Lehman said if you want to talk 
safety get rid of the drugs in this town. 
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 Lisa Neeld, 75 Raphael Road, Smyrna came forward to speak.  
Ms. Neeld said she and her husband relocated here six years ago 
with their family.  She said they have three children, and they 
did it because they were fulfilling a dream of trying to give 
their children a better life.  Ms. Neeld said she works in town 
for the school district, and she retired from Pennsylvania in 
order to continue working and she asked what kind of life is she 
giving her children while working.  She said she and her husband 
both took 2½ percent, so you are talking 5 percent in one 
household.  Ms. Neeld said she does not know where the money is 
going to come from for the continued increases – what does she 
tell her children?  She said she gave up everything to move here 
and she did it for their children – where is it going to come 
from – she just does not know. 
 
 Al Kraft, 772 Dorchester Court, Smyrna came forward to 
speak.  Mr. Kraft said he is also the Chaplain for the American 
Legion here in Smyrna.  He said one of the things he wanted to 
briefly say was he would like to say no to the tax increase.  
Mr. Kraft said just recently they applied to get a loan to do 
some work on their home.  He said he had to pay for an appraiser 
to come by – he lost the deal with it, they took the money, 
appraised his home at $400,000.00 – he can’t get it – he can’t 
sell it for $400,000.00.  Mr. Kraft said then he was told about 
his benefit cuts – not cuts, but that his benefits were not 
being increased being that he is retired.  He said all he is 
basically saying is it is a hard thing to go when it hits when 
he found 75 percent of some of the homeless people that he has 
been dealing with were veterans.  Mr. Kraft said and we just 
celebrated Sunday the memorial day for the Pearl Harbor 
situation – how we praise our vets and do this – he can’t even 
find assistance to help him get homes set up for some of our 
veterans we talk about.  He said one of the veterans that lives 
here had to downsize on the job from the VA – she works in the 
dental department for 21 years and the government is only paying 
her 400 and something dollars for retirement.  Mr. Kraft said 
she is too young for Social Security, and then the increases are 
constantly killing the vets.  He said he not just saying it 
because they are veterans because we are all involved in this, 
but we are still dealing with property value problems, and if 
you are steady making your payments – now if we stop making the 
payments the chance is we might get some help, but he is not 
going to stop making his payments just to get some help, and he 
is not even sure of it and he is still losing money.  Mr. Kraft 
said he is just saying please look at another route right now 
because it is hurting and things are very tight, and he just 
wanted to say he is sure that a lot of seniors and the youth are 
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hurting working with the homeless.  He said it is a serious 
problem 
 
 Ms. Ennis said there was one thing she forgot to say – 
please don’t let Smyrna be known as the Grinch that stole 
Christmas.  She said please think twice before you do this. 
 
 Beverly Gardner, 227 North New Street, Smyrna came forward 
to speak.  Ms. Gardner said she would like to ask for a no vote 
on the raise of taxes.  She said she has tried to do other 
things to the residence that she has purchased and she is 
hopefully going to try to get windows, a new roof, and different 
things like that that would help with the cost of heating and 
things like that, but she can’t do it if they are going to keep 
increasing her taxes.  Ms. Gardner said for those of you who 
have mentioned the homeless, she is all for giving some help to 
the homeless, so she thinks we all here have the same desire 
which is no taxes or we wouldn’t be here. 
 
 John Pearce, 222 North New Street, Smyrna came forward to 
speak.  Mr. Pearce said he works a part-time job as a crossing 
guard for the Town.  He said he works a part-time job down to 
the Department of Elections.  Mr. Pearce said in the past year 
he has a very good chance of losing both of those jobs because 
of the way things are looking.  He said the Town is not probably 
going to be able to keep half of anything of what they have 
part-time jobs, so he is looking at a total loss of work – 
period.  Mr. Pearce said he just got the house, and it has taken 
him 15 years to get it.  He said at the rate things are going 
right now he is going to lose it because he has got no choice to 
do what he has to do to make sure his children are in school 
where they need to be.  Mr. Pearce said he has one graduating 
this year, and one graduating next year.  He said this is just 
going to take everything he has to take care of just a home for 
them to live in.  Mr. Pearce said if you look around this town – 
how many times do you see a house for rent?  He said this used 
to be the hardest place to get a place to rent.  Mr. Pearce said 
now that is all you see, and the rent is so high that by the 
time you get the utilities and stuff you are back in the same 
position you were in – fighting every day just to make the 
bills.  He said now some people have – it’s not really going to 
hurt them, but a lot of people don’t and this is going to be 
what it comes to.  Mr. Pearce said we are going to have to come 
and fight with you to keep you from raising the taxes and 
utilities – he said his County taxes went up $100.00 this year 
and basically his Town taxes are going to just about match it, 
and it is something that just can’t be afforded – and there are 
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a lot of people here that can’t. 
 
 Pete Grable, 927 Boxwood Drive, Smyrna came forward to 
speak.  Mr. Grable said he would like to reiterate about the tax 
increases and utility increases.  He asked if we had looked at 
further cuts in the budget as far as alleviating new 
expenditures as far as construction that does not need to be 
done right now.  Mr. Grable said some of these water projects – 
we are taking a big hit on that – that is a 20 year project that 
we are going to be financing for the next 20 years.  He said 
your grandkids are going to be paying for this for this town is 
going to have to increase taxes over, and over, and over again.  
Mr. Grable said they said no on this water project that it isn’t 
going to increase their utilities; it isn’t going to do this, 
that it is covered through these grants and everything else – he 
doesn’t buy that.  He said you are looking to finance 
$6,000,000.00.  Mr. Grable said you want $100,000.00 to demo a 
building – come on!  He said he spent 20 years in the military – 
he was born and raised here in Delaware, and he came back to 
Delaware, and ever since he has been back here in this Town of 
Smyrna his taxes have gone up every year.  Mr. Grable said you 
wanted to build a school for the football team thing – he said 
his daughter is mentally handicapped – she was in a closet here 
at Smyrna High School and you guys want to build a football 
team?  He said you are not even taking care of what needs to be 
done in this town. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said she just wants Mr. Grable to 
understand that the school board is entirely separate from the 
Town of Smyrna. 
 
 Mr. Grable said he is just giving examples.  He said look 
at eBay for a new vehicle for the police department, they don’t 
have to have a $55,000.00 vehicle.  Mr. Grable said the Town 
wants a bucket truck – eBay has it ranging from $6,000.00 to 
$20,000.00 and the one for $20,000.00 only has 20,000 miles on 
it.  He said come on – look at other ways – don’t increase his 
taxes. 
 
 Ron Dooley, 586 Lake Drive West, Smyrna came forward to 
speak.  Mr. Dooley said he is just curious what is wrong with 
the old Charter, and what the proper time to ask questions about 
that is.  He asked if citizens can just come to the Committee 
when they are working on changing it.  Mr. Dooley asked who the 
Chairman of that committee is.  Councilman Raynor said he is. 
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 Mayor Stombaugh asked if anyone else would like to address 
Council.  No one came forward.   
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said while the citizens are still here she 
would answer a couple of the questions that came up tonight and 
she also invited Council if they would like to add anything.  
Mayor Stombaugh said the number one thing she wanted to address 
is the crime.  She said she knows there are some problems in 
Smyrna – there are problems in all towns, but she is very proud 
of Smyrna.  Mayor Stombaugh said she thinks our crimes are very 
limited and she is very proud of our police department.  She 
said she thinks we have one of the safest towns in the State.  
Mayor Stombaugh said if you look at the news every night look at 
what is happening in Salisbury.  She said you talk about start 
cutting – some things can be cut and some things, if you want 
your town to be safe, we have to put priorities on things.  
Mayor Stombaugh said she rode with the police one night, 
unannounced, and she has no complaints – she was very surprised.  
She said we always have some suggestions, there are always some 
things that can be done better, but that’s life and we work on 
those things.  Mayor Stombaugh said if you see things, if you 
know things - please get a hold of Chief Baldwin.  She said if 
you don’t feel comfortable speaking with someone at the police 
department there is a Public Safety Committee – it is made up of 
citizens of this Town and members of Council.  Mayor Stombaugh 
said you can get a hold of them and talk to them and they will 
get the word back, but it takes a community to work together to 
correct things, and people just can’t get out there and complain 
and not let anybody that can do something about it know about 
it.  She said we will discuss about the police building another 
time.  Mayor Stombaugh said regarding trash – the Town has a 
contract right now and the contract calls for picking-up trash 
twice a week.  She said they have looked into recycling – they 
have been looking into that through the Delaware League of Local 
Government.  Mayor Stombaugh said the Town put the trash 
collection out to bid and she thinks three companies turned in 
bids and out of the three companies two of them wouldn’t pick-up 
any of the big stuff, only the household trash bags.  She said 
the Town did not want to do that because what happens if you  - 
the other things that they wouldn’t take – if you get into that 
situation start riding around in towns that don’t do it and 
you’ll find the stuff dumped along the side of the road.  Mayor 
Stombaugh said we can look at it when the contract comes up 
again – the suggestion has come up.  She said she believes 
Clayton has gone to just once a week pick-up and we are talking 
with them.  Mayor Stombaugh asked when the contract was up.  Mr. 
Hugg said in 2010.  Mayor Stombaugh said the 3 percent raises – 
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we have two unions in this Town; not all of the Town employees 
belong to unions, but there are two departments that do – the 
Electric Department, and part of the Police Department belong to 
unions.  She said in their contracts it calls for a 3 percent 
raise each year.  Mayor Stombaugh said this was done in the past 
– their contracts come up next year, so next year their 
contracts can be renegotiated.  She said the Finance Committee – 
as you can imagine this has been a very, very difficult year.  
Mayor Stombaugh said she wanted the budget – she is Chairman of 
the Finance Committee – and she wanted the budget done by the 
middle of November so it could be put in the paper, it could be 
given out to the public.  She said she knows we are getting into 
the time of the year that we are into the holidays – and she 
really did not want that to happen, but this year it took extra 
time.  Mayor Stombaugh said they have been sending the budget 
back saying you have to cut more, you have to cut more, and kept 
sending it back.  She said her hope was - she wanted to let the 
Town Manger and the department heads decide what needed to be 
cut.  She said she does not know everything that this Town needs 
– she does not work with every department on a day to day basis 
so she thought it would be unfair for her to start nitpicking 
and cutting the budget.  Mayor Stombaugh said she wanted it to 
be done by the people that work with it everyday because they 
know what the priorities are and they know what they need.  She 
said when the budget came back and it was still quite a bit over 
– she does have a proposal – she has found $308,750.00 that she 
feels can be cut from the budget.  Mayor Stombaugh said a big 
part of this is it would not be giving a 3 percent raise to the 
non-union employees, and for the Electric Department and the 
Public Safety Department we would require their departments to 
take – the Electric Department would be a $15,000.00 cut they 
have to find someplace, and the Police Department would be 
$56,000.00 that they would have to find since we have to give 
them the 3 percent.  She said we could negotiate the contracts –
yes, but we were advised that if we opened negotiations with the 
contract that they could ask – all kinds of things could happen 
once you open those negotiations.  Mayor Stombaugh said the 
other thing is the last time the contracts were negotiated it 
went on for nine months.  She said the Electric Department it 
would have cost us under $15,000.00 for the 3 percent raise – 
what was the point of going into negotiations and costing the 
Town hundreds of thousands of dollars for negotiating, so the 
Finance Committee felt it was best to give them their 3 percent 
and not go into negotiations, but we are either going to have to 
furlough – which is the last thing in the world that she wants 
to see happen – she does not want to see anybody’s job taken 
because every job that is taken does not help the economy, it 
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doesn’t help anybody.  Mayor Stombaugh said she feels there are 
other cuts that can be made that would equal the 3 percent, and 
that is what she proposes.  Mayor Stombaugh said that is 
something that they will be talking about.  She said somebody 
said something about the demolition of the police building – she 
said she does not want to see another dangerous empty building 
sitting in this Town; that building has to come down.  Mayor 
Stombaugh said we are looking at impact fees – it does qualify 
under impact fees.  She said the problem is what a lot of people 
do not understand is a lot of grants can only be used for 
specific things like the police car.  Mayor Stombaugh said we 
cannot take that grant and use it for something else – it was 
for a police car and that was all it could be used for.  She 
said the COPS grant for this officer could not be used for 
anything else.  Mayor Stombaugh said the impact fees can only be 
used for specific reasons and again, everyone has their own 
opinion and she is giving hers – she does not want to see that 
empty – we got a new Public Works building because of the 
condition of that building and basically it was almost declared 
dangerous.  She said it is very old and it needs to come down.  
Mayor Stombaugh said she agrees - with Social Security there 
won’t be any increases for the seniors this year so – the thing 
she tried to tell the Finance Committee and the employees – she 
is sorry to the employees because we have some of the best 
employees working for this Town.  She said a lot of them have 
been with us for a long time, but the way she feels about it, as 
most of you said in this room tonight – she hardly knows a 
company that hasn’t taken some kind of a cut.  Mayor Stombaugh 
said we are not taking money away from our employees like the 
State did to their employees, we were just asking not to give 
more.  She said our hands are a little tied because of those two 
union contracts, but there are other ways to work around that.  
Mayor Stombaugh said that is what she would like to say, and she 
asked if any other members of Council would like to say 
something. 
 
 Councilwoman White said she would like to thank all of the 
people for coming out and expressing their concerns, and 
actually she and Mrs. Ennis have talked about tonight.  She said 
her concern was that they have been, since August, meeting with 
the Finance Committee on the budget and trying to come up with 
ways to work things and cut things – since August.  Councilwoman 
White said it is a public meeting.  She said she is also a State 
employee so there are times that she gets to the meeting – her 
job ends at 4:30 p.m.  Councilwoman White said it is important 
that you all come more often and offer your suggestions, not 
just right now.  She said she has said this before, several 
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years back when we had a room full of people – more people than 
this actually – that you should come more often because it does 
matter what you have to say.  Councilwoman White said the 
gentleman that said no one returned your phone calls – she did 
not receive a phone call.  She said Council does not necessarily 
all know that you called Town Hall to complain about anything.  
Councilwoman White said she moved here as a single parent 
raising her three kids; she is not from here, but she has not 
intention on leaving here.  She said would not want to live 
anywhere but Smyrna.  Councilwoman White said she has one 
income, a 19 year old who is trying to figure out how she is 
going back to school and how Councilwoman White is going to help 
pay for it, and she works; she has a 15 year old who thinks that 
anything that goes on with the band and drums he needs to go to; 
it’s not free – she now works two jobs.  She said it is not just 
retirees on a fixed income – she is on a fixed income, but she 
cannot speak for everybody on this Council.  Councilwoman White 
said your suggestions are important and you may not think like 
we think, but she has to sit up here and make a decision that is 
going to affect her, and you, and her children who she hopes 
will live here and have children here, and it is not necessarily 
a decision that she wants to make.  She said she is trying to be 
honest with you and tell you – she is a single parent raising 
her kids also – it is very, very difficult.  Councilwoman White 
said it is not easy – she took a 2½ percent cut, she pays more 
in medical insurance, but you have to come and tell them and 
make suggestions to them because now we are all here at a 
deadline when we have to have a balanced budget. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said there is one other thing that she 
would like to tell the citizens that they might not know about 
taxes.  She said it was said that taxes are paid once a year – 
the Town of Smyrna does allow you to pay your taxes – if you 
want to pay them monthly or if you want to make payments on it 
you can.   
 
 Mr. Jaywork stated he represents a number of towns and he 
wanted to compliment the audience here tonight – this is a very 
emotional issue and he thought that the people that came up and 
spoke gave some very salient points and that they controlled a 
very emotional issue very well – one of the better Town Council 
meetings that he has seen. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said she really wanted to thank everyone 
also – thank you for your behavior and she is proud. 
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 Mayor Stombaugh said seeing no one step forward we will 
close this portion of the meeting and reopen the regular Council 
meeting. 

 
OLD BUSINESS  

 
A. Annexation, 13 North Howard Street, Faust  

1. Set Zoning Designation (Residential-2) 
2. Adopt Resolution Approving Annexation with Zoning 
Designation in Place – Mayor Stombaugh stated this is a 
property that was already built – a residential property.  
She asked Mr. Hugg to speak.  Mr. Hugg said this property 
came before Council earlier and they asked that it be 
rescheduled because of a conflict in conducting the 
annexation election.  He said that annexation election was in 
fact held on December 3, 2009 with two votes cast in favor of 
annexation, and none in opposition.  Mr. Hugg said the 
property is owned by Michael and Deborah Faust, it is an 
existing residential lot and will be zoned R-2 in accordance 
with the Town’s Comprehensive Plan, and at this point he 
would like to suggest Council vote to accept this annexation 
and set the zoning at Residential-2. 

 
  Councilwoman White made the motion to set the zoning 
designation of Residential-2 for 13 North Howard Street and 
adopt a resolution approving annexation with the zoning 
designation in place.  Motion was seconded by Councilman 
Evans and carried unanimously.    

 
D. SECOND READING: Ord. No. 008-09, Chap. 1, General 
Provisions, Sect. 1.14, Good Standing Ordinance – Mr. Hugg said 
this is the second reading of this ordinance; it was drafted for 
us by the Solicitor’s office and we have discussed it in some 
detail in the past.  He said basically it provides that you have 
to be in good standing with the Town in order to obtain future 
permits, utility service, or do other business.   
 
 Mr. Jaywork said this ordinance is similar in kind to those 
that have been adopted already in Seaford, Newark, and Kent 
County. 
 
 Councilwoman White made the motion to accept this as the 
second reading for Ordinance No. 008-09, Chap. 1, General 
Provisions, Sect. 1.14, Good Standing Ordinance.  Motion was 
seconded by Councilman DeFeo and carried unanimously.     
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NEW BUSINESS 
 
A. Award Bid for South Street Utility Project – Mr. Hugg said 
Council has in their packets the results of the bid opening on 
November 20, 2009.  He said this is the reconstruction of the 
water and sewer system primarily on South Street, beginning at 
East Street and ending at Ransom Lane.  Mr. Hugg said this 
project is scheduled to begin - assuming Council awards the bid 
- about the second week in January and be completed by the end 
of summer.  He said it is a full scale rebuild of the water and 
sewer system which is quite old.  Mr. Hugg said the results of 
the bid are before Council, and the low bidder is JJID for 
$1,856,656.10 which is for the water and sewer system together.  
He said the project has been reviewed, the bid has been reviewed 
by our engineer and they recommend approval.  Mr. Hugg said it 
has also been reviewed and recommended for approval by the 
Wastewater Program folks at the Department of Natural Resources.  
He said this bid result is probably close to 30 percent below 
the engineer’s estimate. 
 
 Councilman Riddagh made the motion that the bid for the 
South Street Utility Project be given to JJID Contractors in the 
amount of $1,856,656.10.  Motion was seconded by Councilman 
Raynor and carried unanimously. 
 
B. $5,000 Grant to Fire Company for Repair of Apron – 
Councilman Evans stated this is something that Representative 
Carson took out of his budget, and he could not donate it to the 
fire company, so he had to send it to the Town and the Town is 
supposed to cut a check and give it to the fire company.  He 
said this is the balance owed on the apron.  Councilman Evans 
said there is nothing that is coming out of the Town’s budget – 
it is from the State. 
 
 Councilman Thornton said so moved.  Motion was seconded by 
Councilwoman White and carried unanimously.   

 
C. Resolution Proposing to Borrow, on the Full Faith and 
Credit of the Town, up to $5,975,000 from the Delaware Water 
Pollution Control Revolving Fund at an Interest Rate of 2% per 
Annum, Amortized Over 20 Years, to Fund Certain Approved 
Municipal Wastewater Projects, Including Sewer Main Replacements 
on South Street, West Cummins Street, North Main Street, East 
Commerce Street, and West Commerce Street; Pump Station Upgrades 
at the New Street, Green Meadows, and Greens Branch Pump 
Stations; and the North Duck Creek Sewer Extension; Scheduling a 
Public Hearing on the Proposed Borrowing; and Providing for 
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Public Notice Thereof – Mr. Hugg said these items have all been 
before Council before - in the middle of last year when the Town 
applied for the DNREC version of the stimulus funding – the 2 
percent interest rate loan.  He said we are now ready to close 
the loan which again simply means that the Town now is 
authorized to spend the money on this list of projects up to and 
including projects that Council may from time to time approve 
from this list.  Mr. Hugg said this is a formal process that we 
went through with the Drinking Water program.  He said what this 
resolution basically does is set a public hearing to be held on 
January 4, 2010 at which time Council would actually act on the 
resolution to accept the loan agreement from the State. 
 
 Mr. Jaywork said the ordinance says “…the interest rate not 
to exceed…”, and then it says “…provided that at least one of 
the funded projects be under contract or in construction no 
later than December 30th otherwise the 3.97 percent interest 
rate…”  Mr. Jaywork said it is his understanding that with the 
previous motion that just took place – that locks it in at the 2 
percent amortized over 20 years. 
 
 Councilman Thornton made the motion to set the public 
hearing for the resolution for borrowing.  Motion was seconded 
by Councilman Riddagh and carried unanimously.  
 
D. Recommendations of Finance Committee from Meeting of 
November 30, 2009 

1. Allocate up to $100,000 from Impact Fees for the 
Demolition, Clearing and Environmental Investigation of 303 W. 
Glenwood Avenue (Old Public Works Shop) – Councilman DeFeo 
made the motion to allocate the $100,000.00 from the impact 
fees for the demolition, clearing and environmental 
investigation of 303 West Glenwood Avenue.  Motion was 
seconded by Councilman Thornton.  Motion passed with Mayor 
Stombaugh, Councilmen Evans, DeFeo, Raynor, and Thornton 
voting for, and Councilwoman White and Councilman Riddagh 
voting against. 
 
2. Authorize Town Manager to Spend up to $7,500 for a Phase II 
Preliminary Environmental Assessment of 129 N. Union Street 
(Old Electric Shop) – Councilman Riddagh asked exactly what 
does that mean.  Mr. Hugg said that means as a condition for 
offering this property for sale, one of the potential buyers 
did what is called a Phase I investigation to identify any 
activities which may have occurred on the site that could 
result in some kind of environmental liability – underground 
storage tank, or what have you.  He said at the result of the 
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Phase I analysis – what has been an electric shop for some 
numbers of years and was the town warehouse before that, there 
is a concern that by virtue of storing old transformers there 
could be some potential for pollution.  Mr. Hugg said the way 
that is addressed is to do what is called a preliminary 
environmental assessment where you go out and do typically 
four to six test holes a couple of feet deep, and do soil 
analysis to determine whether there is any contaminants.  He 
said that is typically the burden of the seller and not the 
potential buyer.  Mr. Hugg said we have two estimates to 
perform this work, both of which are substantially under the 
$7,500.00 estimate. 

 
 Mr. Jaywork asked if he was correct that the Town basically 
has a contract to sell this property.  Mr. Hugg said we have 
an agreement to sell.  
 
 Councilman Raynor said so moved.  Motion was seconded by 
Councilman DeFeo.  Motion passed with Mayor Stombaugh, 
Councilmen Evans, DeFeo, Raynor, Riddagh, and Thornton voting 
for and Councilwoman White voting against.  

   
3. Set Public Hearing to Present & Review Proposed 2010 Budget 
(December 21, 2009 – 7:15 p.m.)- Mr. Hugg said this is to 
confirm something that we needed to do in order to make the 15 
day proper notice.  He said the Charter provides that the 
Council has to hold a public hearing prior to actually 
adopting the budget.  Mr. Hugg said the next Council meeting 
is December 21, 2009 and the notice has to be provided 15 days 
in advance, so we have actually advertised – in order to make 
that deadline we had to advertise the hearing on December 2, 
2009 – he believes.  He said in essence what Council is doing 
tonight is affirming that they will hold a public hearing on 
the budget beginning at 7:15 p.m. on December 21, 2009. 

 
 Councilman Thornton said so moved.  Motion was seconded by 
Councilman Riddagh.  Mayor Stombaugh said since this is her 
first year she wants to propose these budget cuts.  She said 
she hates to send this back to the Finance Committee because 
it is going to be a final decision of Council anyway.  Mr. 
Hugg said you do have a Finance Committee meeting tentatively 
scheduled for tomorrow at 5:00 p.m.  Mayor Stombaugh said her 
other question is since this has gotten pushed back so close – 
she knows a lot of members of Council – has everybody had a 
chance to review the budget?  She asked if they would be 
comfortable voting on it.  Mr. Hugg said he had not seen Mayor 
Stombaugh’s list of proposed…  Mayor Stombaugh said before it 
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goes to the public we have to confirm – right?  She said so 
that means they need to confirm the budget tonight.  Mr. Hugg 
said no, you do not have to vote on the budget until December 
21, 2009 – by Charter it has to be done on the 21st.  Mayor 
Stombaugh said she sent Mr. Hugg an email and she guesses he 
did not get it.  Mr. Hugg said he had not received it.  Mayor 
Stombaugh passed out her list of budget cut recommendations.  
She said she went through 2008 and what we had of 2009 and she 
compared items to what has been used over the last two years.  
She said what she would like to propose, if we do well and the 
departments do what they did this year, we usually take a mid-
year look at the budget anyway, but if there is money later on 
maybe some of these things can be added back in.  Mr. Hugg 
said the only one that causes him considerable concern is he 
really does not think it is a wise decision to eliminate the 
funding for economic development.  He said he does not think 
that is a wise decision.  Mayor Stombaugh asked if it had to 
be $30,000.00.  Mr. Hugg said maybe if you cut it in half and 
take a look at it later in the year.  Mayor Stombaugh said she 
would agree to that.  Mr. Hugg said on a number of these you 
suggested cuts in minor building and equipment, and grounds 
maintenance, and as he has said before, and he would hope that 
next year we don’t have to make those expenditures, just keep 
in mind that he may come back to you and say air handle at 
number three failed at this building and he has to fix it, and 
that may or may not blow the budget.  He said the same thing 
with the Chief’s building – there are things that will go bang 
in the night that they have to do and as long as Council 
understands that we may come back to Council and say we need 
to do it, and then he does not have a problem.  Mayor 
Stombaugh said there is some extra revenue if we do these 
budget cuts – she cut the police station for their building 
grounds and maintenance at $38,200.00 - she cut $18,200.00 out 
of that, but if it doesn’t look like the Chief’s going to get 
his new building we may have to take another look at that 
also.  Mayor Stombaugh said these are things that she thinks 
we can start with – if we do these we will not have to do a 
tax increase. 
 
 Chief Baldwin asked if Mayor Stombaugh was asking for 
action from Council tonight on this.  Mayor Stombaugh said we 
have to because we are deadline.  Mr. Hugg said whether you 
have the Finance Committee meeting tomorrow night or not, he 
is sure the Chief has not had a chance to think about where he 
would find $56,000.00, nor has Mr. Hugg had a chance to think 
about the proposed cuts.  He said you really don’t have to 
vote on the budget until the next Council meeting. 
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 Mayor Stombaugh asked if she could make the motion that 
these proposed cuts be considered, and if we are going to wait 
we might as well send it to the Finance Committee tomorrow.  
She said that would give Mr. Hugg and the Chief a chance to 
look at it.  Mr. Hugg said that would be his recommendation.  
Councilwoman White said we do not have to make a motion to 
send it – you are having a meeting, just bring it up at the 
meeting.  Mr. Hugg said you do not really need a motion.  
Councilman Thornton said we already have a meeting planned, 
and this is the first time he has seen this, and you are going 
to expect me to vote on it tonight? Mayor Stombaugh said you 
do it all the time Councilman Thornton – you bring things in 
and put it in front of us and expect us to vote on it that 
night.  Councilman Thornton said let’s back up a minute – we 
have had eight Finance Committee meetings since July talking 
about the budget and we have three citizens and three Council 
people involved in that committee.  He said he is on that 
committee, Councilman Raynor is on it and you are.  Councilman 
Thornton said we have three citizens, and you come in tonight 
and you are going to tell us you can cut here, here, and here 
– that’s all well and good – where were you at these eight 
meetings.  Mayor Stombaugh said these eight meetings 
Councilman Thornton – the Charter reads that the Town Manager 
will give a budget to the Council.  She said she gave the Town 
Manager the opportunity, and she gave our Finance Manager – 
Mr. Stulir the opportunity to give us a balanced budget.  
Mayor Stombaugh said we have not been given a balanced budget 
for the eight meetings – the last meeting the newspaper quoted 
her of asking Mr. Hugg if she thought there was anyplace else 
that could be cut, and he felt that there wasn’t and Mr. 
Stulir felt that there wasn’t.  Mayor Stombaugh said he said 
they have cut to the point that he’s bleeding.  She said then 
– she really didn’t want to do this, but it came down to doing 
this or a tax increase.  Mayor Stombaugh said she knew there 
were additional things in the budget that could be cut that we 
do not have to put a tax increase on the citizens of this town 
because a majority of them cannot afford it, and she said 
before that every dollar that we take out of the taxpayer’s 
pocket is a dollar that we are taking away from the businesses 
and it is just hurting all the way around.  She said there are 
things in the budget that can still be cut that we do not have 
to do a tax increase.  Mayor Stombaugh said she is not against 
a tax increase forever – if times are good.  She said she 
knows if – you should put in the newspaper: the Town of Smyrna 
has the lowest tax rates in the State of Delaware.  Mayor 
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Stombaugh said you have to have money to run a town, but you 
can’t keep going back taking away from the citizens. 
 
 Motion passed unanimously.       

 
E. Recommendation of Utility Committee (12/02/09 Meeting) 

1. Town Position on Proposed Tipping Fee Increase by Delaware 
Solid Waste Authority – Mr. Hugg as Councilman DeFeo reported 
the Utility Committee made a recommendation that we join the 
Delaware League of Local Governments and go on record 
officially opposing the – requesting that the Delaware Solid 
Waste Authority reexamine the imposition of the cost of the 
fee increases – the particular concern being that they are 
proposing to introduce the $24.50 increase all at one time 
effective in July.  He said he thinks the sense of the Utility 
Committee was that we would prefer to see some kind of a phase 
in.  Councilman DeFeo said some kind of phase in over two or 
three years and not try to capture this all at once.  Mr. Hugg 
said the recommendation to Council was that the Town Manager 
be instructed to transmit that position to George Wright at 
the Delaware League of Local Governments as our official 
position. 

 
 Councilman DeFeo made the motion that Council approve that 
the Town Manager draft this proposal to the Delaware League of 
Local Governments with the Town’s position on the tipping fee 
increase by the Delaware Solid Waste Authority.  Mr. Hugg 
asked if they wanted that to be signed by the Mayor or do they 
want him to sign it on behalf of the Town.  Councilman DeFeo 
said have both of you sign it.  Mr. Hugg stated the motion was 
to instruct the Town Manager to write a letter transmitting 
the Council’s recommendation as set forth by the 
recommendation of the Utility Committee.  Motion was seconded 
by Councilman Raynor and carried unanimously.  

 
EXECUTIVE SESSION TO DISCUSS CONTRACT NEGOTIATIONS 

 
 Councilwoman White made the motion to go into executive 
session to discuss contract negotiations.  Motion was seconded 
by Councilman DeFeo and carried unanimously.  Council went into 
executive session at 8:55 p.m. 
 
 Council came out of executive session at 10:25 p.m. 
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POSSIBLE ACTION ON MATTER(S) DISCUSSED IN EXECUTIVE SESSION 
 

 Councilman Thornton made the motion that our Solicitor 
draft up comments discussed in the executive session and changes 
concerning the Town Manger’s contract.  Motion was seconded by 
Councilwoman White and carried unanimously. 
 

OTHER COUNCIL BUSINESS 
 
 Councilman Thornton said he had one item and he would be 
very brief.  He said he was made aware of a document that was 
circulated throughout the community by Councilman Raynor, and it 
is titled “The Taxman Cometh”.  Councilman Thornton said one of 
the gentlemen who first spoke tonight prefaced his remarks by 
saying some of the things he found in this document, and he 
stated if everything is true.  He said he was not sure what 
meeting Councilman Raynor was at – at the Finance Committee 
meeting - but this stuff in here is not the same meeting that he 
(Councilman Thornton) was at.  Councilman Thornton said he does 
not know if Councilman Raynor got his facts mixed up or he was 
trying to mislead people or what the heck’s going on here, but 
this is not doing us any good.  He said half of this stuff is 
false information.  Councilman Thornton said we did not as a 
committee vote to have a 3 percent raise for the police building 
– that just wasn’t done.  Mayor Stombaugh asked if she could see 
it because she has not seen it yet.  Councilman Thornton read: 
other fees were recommended at the Finance Committee, yet 
suggestions as once a week trash collection and so forth fell on 
deaf ears.”  He said we have talked about that many times – it 
didn’t fall on deaf ears – they have reasons why we have twice a 
week collection, and he does not disagree with the fact that we 
need to explore that more, but it didn’t fall on deaf ears.  
Councilman Thornton read: “had we not filled the vacant 
positions throughout the year, knowing we were in deep recession 
would have made a big difference, but the Town Manager wanted 
it, he got it, and now you must pay for it.”  He said Councilman 
Raynor was present at every one of those discussions about 
filling positions.  Councilman Thornton said he cannot 
understand this.  He said then you want to blame the Town 
Manager for this.  Councilman Thornton said that is just unfair 
and it is patently untrue.  He said lastly, evidently we have 
planners without a plan other than raise taxes – that is very, 
very disconcerting to a Finance Committee that is made up not 
only of Council members – he said he can take the criticism, but 
that is not fair to our three civilian members of the Finance 
Committee.  Councilman Thornton said they went through meeting 
after meeting, and they’ll go through a meeting tomorrow night – 
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it’s just patently untrue, and he thinks if you are going to put 
out stuff like this – first of all that is not the way he does 
business, but that is not his way of doing business; second of 
all if you are going to put the stuff out check your facts and 
make sure it is true, because he will reiterate – what came out 
in this document didn’t happen at the meeting that he was at and 
he has been at every meeting since July for the coming budget – 
eight meetings. 
 
 Councilwoman White said she would like to see that the 
Charter changes that she requested go to the Charter Review 
Committee for the election be on the next Council agenda because 
it was not on this Council agenda and it is 10:33 p.m.  
Councilman Thornton said he thought that was referred to the 
Charter Review Committee.  Councilwoman White said it was, they 
met, they voted, and they agreed and it is not on the agenda. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said it won’t be on the agenda because they 
will have to finish doing the Charter review and then it all 
goes to…  Councilwoman White said she would like this added to 
the agenda for the December 21st meeting.  Mayor Stombaugh said 
we can’t.  Councilwoman White asked Mr. Hugg if she can’t add 
this to the agenda.  Mayor Stombaugh said you can’t just keep 
changing the Charter – it has to go to…  Councilman Thornton 
said it goes through the legislature.  
 
 Mr. Jaywork asked if this is the provision that you don’t 
have to resign from office…  Councilwoman White said yes.  Mr. 
Jaywork said to get a Charter amendment through the legislature 
– he thinks there is logic to two sides.  He said one is that if 
we are going to do a comprehensive Charter revision then it 
would make sense to do all of the things and have them 
introduced – if we do that it will probably be June before it is 
adopted, so it won’t make it in time for the April election.  
Mr. Jaywork said if you had something that was so urgent, and 
maybe you feel that it is that urgent, that you want to get it 
in place for this election then we really have to break that one 
out and try to get the legislature to pass that and explain the 
urgency of wanting to get this in place before April, and even 
then you guys know what it is like.  Mayor Stombaugh said this 
is not going to come up for another year because the Mayor’s 
position doesn’t come up until the next election.  Councilwoman 
White said she does not care when the Mayor’s position comes up 
for voting – she would like to see this go through, and you know 
very well that that Charter Review Committee did nothing for the 
past year, now they’ve met once and they have several things 
that they have talked about, and she just does not want to see 
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this put on the back burner because…  Mayor Stombaugh said it 
did not get put on the back burner…  Councilwoman White asked 
how long is it going to take them to put a list together – the 
Charter is huge.  Mayor Stombaugh said the Charter is not that 
big – the Ordinance is…  Councilwoman White asked when can we 
speculate that it will be ready.  Mayor Stombaugh said before 
that election.  Councilwoman White asked if the Mayor meant the 
election in 2011.  Mayor Stombaugh said it will be finished 
before – she thinks they are making good headway.  Councilman 
Raynor said he sort of objects that they didn’t do anything last 
year because we had a good committee with Bill Pressley, and the 
others on there, and we went through everything…  Councilwoman 
White said and nothing was sent anywhere – that is the thing.  
Councilman Raynor said that is because we did not have a 
committee.  Mayor Stombaugh said she made a lot of 
recommendations, but apparently the committee didn’t take any of 
them. 
 
 Mr. Jaywork asked if this is something you feel is urgent 
enough that it has got to occur before this election.  Mayor 
Stombaugh said it is not – it doesn’t apply…  Councilwoman White 
said if she thinks – if she feels that it is urgent enough as 
you would feel that something that you feel strongly about is 
urgent enough, then it is urgent enough.  She said that is why 
she asked that it be brought to this Council floor so we could 
discuss it as a whole.  Councilwoman White said she agreed to 
send it to Charter Review so they could approve or deny it and 
bring it back to Council for approval – it isn’t urgent that it 
has to go before April, but she does not want it to get put by 
the wayside.  Mr. Jaywork suggested that they see how the 
Charter Review Committee is going and if they are not ready 
before March or April of next year then maybe at that point then 
maybe we could press and try to get it introduced before the 
June session.  Councilwoman White said thank you. 

 
ADJOURNMENT 

 
 Councilman Thornton made the motion to adjourn.  Motion was 
seconded by Councilman Riddagh.  Meeting was adjourned at          
10:35 p.m. by unanimous vote. 
 
 
 

___________________________________ 
          Council Secretary 
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